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Luask N.S.
  
S.N. Lusca


School Report for 2018/2019 School Year

Dear Parents/Guardians, 

 
Please find below our School Report for the school year 2018,2019.  In a busy year where we spent a lot of time bedding in practices for a new school campus and newly formed school, Lusk SNS, St. MacCullin’s we can be proud of many achievements.  At a basic level a school report reflects what is most important about our school.  While we will talk about academic and extra-curricular achievements below, really the key question is “Are the children in our school safe, happy, respected, treated kindly and learning to the best of their ability?”  That is what we are aiming towards.  
A huge amount of planning and organisation took place to ensure the execution of a wide variety of school activities in the 2018 to 2019 school year. Below is a reminder of some of the vast array of school undertakings and events that took place both as part of school curriculum and indeed on an extra-curricular basis. A huge thanks is warranted to all school staff who continually strive to provide the children with such a well-rounded school experience.

Key achievements to note are as follows:

· Vibrant programmes for pupil wellbeing such as Friends, Incredible Years, Rainbows and Breakfast Club.
· Awarding of Amber Flag for pupil wellbeing.

· Very good standardised score results in literacy and numeracy as shown in Appendix 1 of this report.

· Retention of four Green Flags in the following areas – Recycling, Water Conservation, Energy Conservation, Travel.

· STEM award for excellence in Maths, Science and Technology.

· Retention Active Flag Award for healthy school activities.
· INTEL Science Award

· Huge range of extra curricular teams or committees for – Student Council, Green Schools, GAA, Athletics, Amber Flag/Wellbeing, Choir, Debating, Gardening

Behaviour - Given that we have 458 pupils, one key indicator as to whether we are achieving our vision is behaviour within the school.  Our school uses the Incredible Years programme as the backbone of our Code of Behaviour.  As much as possible we identify positive behaviour and we praise it.  We are very proud of the manner in which our pupils behave and represent the school.
Anti-Bullying – We take bullying seriously in our school.  We use the anti-bullying campaign strategies as the cornerstone of the policy.  This allows us to deal with possible bullying as early as possible and nip it in the bud.  In a school our size there will always be some complaints re possible bullying.  This year there were a very small number of complaints (less than five) and these were dealt with sensitively and appropriately and in each case parents confirmed that the matter was resolved. 

The development of positive mental health and well-being is always of paramount importance. As a school, the staff have been striving to develop resilience and coping skills in children in order to counter the stresses that they will inevitably encounter both in and outside of the school environment. The FRIENDS programme, which is recommended by the World Health Organisation and backed up by scientific research, aims to teach such skills. It was rolled out to all children in 5th class over the past three years. Skills learnt will stay with these children for life. In addition, all children participated in a Wellness Week during the school year, which used the SPHE programme to focus on the development of coping skills and strategies. As part of this week, all classes participated in a session of Mindfulness.  Breakfast club is a vital part of the wellbeing programme in our school.  Between November and March between 20 and 30 children received a breakfast each morning to give them a good start to the day.
Academic Attainment:  Our school works very hard to provide the best learning outcomes for our children. Every year our children participate in standardised tests each spring.   These scores are submitted to the Department of Education.  We have attached graphs in appendix 1 of this report showing the attainment of our pupils.  They show that in Maths our scores are well above the national average.  In Literacy our scores dropped last year as a result of a change to the tests administered.  We will be monitoring this very closely and are confident we will address this in the coming years. 
Maths and Science were at the forefront of the students’ educational experience during the months of October and November, which saw the celebration of a Science month.  Children from 4th to 6th class also took part in the ‘Mini-Scientist Exhibition’.  Nadine Coates represented the school in the Intel Mini-Scientist competition winning the divisonal competition and placing in the top five nationally.
 Literacy: As a school, we always strive to encourage increased reading, not just at an academic level but more importantly, for enjoyment. World book day was celebrated in March, which saw all children receive a book token to be used towards the purchase of enjoyable reading material. The accompanying book fair took place in the school hall, and also provided opportunity for children to purchase books that could be chosen from a wide array of reading material. 
 
Our school community is one which benefits from the inclusion of children from a vast array of nationalities and cultures. Our yearly Multi-Cultural Assembly took place in November, which was a wonderful celebration and indeed provided a powerful reminder to us all of the many cultures that come together to learn in our school. This event was complemented by World Food Day in January, where children brought in dishes from all over the world. 

 
Choir - The traditional Christmas mass was held in the school hall for all children from 3rd to 6th class. It was also attended by many of the parents. The school choir complemented the ceremony beautifully with their well-rehearsed singing. The choir also served in providing beautiful music during the sacramental events of Confirmation at the Christmas carol service in St. MacCullin’s church.  They also sung beautifully at the St. Catherine’s choral festival.
 

The Student Council had a very busy year and were hugely involved in our anti-bullying week and much of our fundraising.  They were excellent in the week of our grand opening last year representing the school superbly. 

Artist in Residence Programme – Our 6th class children worked closely with artist Maura O’Rourke during the year and created a beautiful piece called the Vision Tree which now hangs proudly in our entry foyer.  
Official Opening – Archbishop Diarmuid Martin formally blessed our school at the official opening in June 2018.  It was a lovely occasion and a proud day for everyone involved in the school community over the years.
Russian Inspectorate – In February we had a visit from the Russian Inspectorate who came to visit our IT programmes.  Our children and teachers were a credit to the school.
Grandparents Day was a lovely occasion.  The grandparents of children in 6th class visited and shared their school memories with the Confirmation classes prior to the Confirmation celebration in April.
The school’s Debate Team were busy in representing us very well in the Fingal Debating Competition,

  
A vast array of activities were organised for the annual celebration of Seachtain na Gaeilge in March 2019.  Children were given the opportunity to engage in table quizzes, Céilí móra, bingo and fun games. All children were also encouraged to speak as much Irish as possible during the week. The children enjoyed the events of Seachtain na Gaeilge immensely. 

 
The Green School’s Committee, as usual, were busy throughout the school year ensuring the standards of a ‘Green School’ were adhered to and maintaining the four Green Flags awarded to us over the years. They continually ensured the collection of green bins from all the classrooms, did regular battery collections and monitored the numbers of children walking to school every week. They also organised a ‘Clothes Recycling’ day where children and parents were encouraged to bring old clothes, shoes, bed linen, towels etc to the school for the purpose of recycling.   The Gardening Sub-Committee also worked like Trojans through the year, planting our willow hedge and helping plant 250 trees around our campus.
 
Our sports teams performed very well over the year.  In action during the school year were the Senior and Junior Girls and Boy’s football teams and the boys and girls Athletic teams.

 
The end of the school year was a busy one, which culminated in the summer concerts and 6th class graduation. Children were given opportunity to demonstrate their singing, dancing and acting capabilities on front of a large audience during the concerts and, in so doing, managed to raise 3,300 euro for the Irish Cancer Society. 

Challenges – Finance – The biggest challenge facing the senior school for the coming year is finance.  Our outgoings far exceeded our income in the past year which is obviously unsustainable.  This is down to a couple of factors – mainly increased expenditure on sports transport, swimming and extra-curricular acitivities with a significantly reduced income from voluntary contribution.  We will be appealing to parents to help with our voluntary contribution this October to try to ensure that we can continue to fund as many of these activities as possible.

  
Conclusion - So, as can be seen, the 2018 to 2019 school year was a very busy one for both the students and staff alike. The dedication of all staff members and the commitment of the children and their parents to the various initiatives ensured that a huge variety of activities were open to the students of Lusk SNS. We are looking forward to another very eventful year ahead and we will continue to do our best to ensure all the children have as positive and happy a year as possible while providing a well rounded education.
Bóthar an tSéipeil, Lusca, BÁC 
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